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Welcome new advertiser, MotorCarTrader.com 

CJC To Gather April 21 at 
Shelton Vineyards  

By Ron Kuligowski, CJC VP of Events 

The April meeting of the Carolina Jaguar Club will be held April 21st during The 
Gathering at Shelton Vineyards, in Dobson, NC.  The event is sponsored by the 
Triumph Club of the Carolinas annually at this venue.  It has always been a favor-
ite of CJC members as the first auto event of the year.  Many of our Western NC 
and VA members usually turn out for this meet.  It is an opportunity to get our 
Cat out of the garage and wash and show it with many other British marques. 
The Gathering's Participants' Choice Car Show! Stroll around the beautiful 
grounds of the largest family-owned estate winery in North Carolina, while en-
joying the sight of great British cars of all marques! Last year, over 300 cars 
attended representing  over 10 varying marques! 
 
For lunch we often have a shared picnic lunch among our Jaguars or sample the 
wonderful faire offered by Shelton's Harvest Grill Restaurant. Reservations are 
recommended, (336) 366-4724). Also, Shelton's will offer Hamburgers and soft 
drinks at the Harvest Grill Express. Check with other members to organize. 
  
The voting is by popular choice so it is good to be near your car to answer ques-
tions or just stroll the grounds to view the wide variety of British cars.  Awards 
are made mostly by 3PM. Participants have an opportunity to taste some very 
good local wines produced at this vineyard. Tours are available as well as wagon 
tours of the vineyards. 
 
This is a very good way to meet friends and kick off the Spring driving season.  To 
register, go on line to the Triumph Club of the Carolinas website as soon as pos-
sible. www.triumphclub.org 
 
The Hampton Inn is usually booked by the first of the year but there are other 
hotels within a short drive.  There are events during the weekend including an 
auto cross at the nearby community college on Sunday morning for those inter-
ested in trying out their skills and cars.  
 
Hope to see you there. 
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Our March meeting is this Saturday, the 17th and our chief Judge, Ed 
Howey, will be conducting the judges training for those of us that need to 
update our current judging credentials or for those that want to become 
judges or for those who want to learn more about how Jaguar models are 
judged.   
 
Next week is the AGM (JCNA Annual General Meeting) which is in San 
Antonio, Texas this year.  Ron Kuligowski and I are attending as CJC 
delegates.  While our spouses enjoy the San Antonio sites, Ron and I will 
be taking copious notes on the current JCNA issues and giving you the 
highlights in the April newsletter. 
 
Our April meeting will be on Saturday, April 21 at The Gathering at Shelton 
Vineyards in Dobson, NC.  If you’re planning on showing your Jag, 
registration must be postmarked by March 15. You may also register 
online at www.triumphclub.org.   
 
An email was sent to all CJC members on March 3 concerning our 
concours in Little Switzerland, July 12-15.  In that email, you were asked 
for your input about the Thursday night cookout; suggestions for the 
Friday drive destination; and a list of volunteer opportunities.  Your 
comments, suggestions are welcomed and needed.  
 
The 2018 JCNA International Jaguar Festival will be hosted by the Jaguar 
Owners Club of Los Angeles, October 31 – November 4, in Santa Barbara, 
CA.  See the May/June issue of the Jaguar Journal for detailed information.  
It’s too far for Scott and me to drive to this year.  I’d have to pack a lot of 
hardboiled eggs for that trip.  One of these days I must tell you about the 
story of the hardboiled egg.  
 
Regards, 

Diane 

 

CAT TALES 
 

BY 
DIANE DUFOUR 

 
CJC PRESIDENT 

  

 

 Carolina Jaguar 
 Club 

 
 JCNA S.E. Region - Club #21 

  2018 Officers  
and Committee Chairs 

 
President         Diane DuFour 
                         Residence 704-408-5788 
     E-mail                      ddufour@carolina.rr.com 
 

VP-Events       Ron Kuligowski     
                                 Residence 919-967-0391 
     E-mail                       kuligows9@aol.com 
 
                

Secretary         Mimi Morton 
                               Residence 336-294-3436  
     E-mail                    mimimorton13@gmail.com  
 

Treasurer         Michael Smale 
                                      Residence 864-987-9544  
   E-mail                            mikesmale@me.com  
               
Membership  Kevin and Nancy    
Co-Chairs              Willis                  
                                     Residence 336-765-1170  
 E-mail         carolinajagmembership@gmail.com 

    
Concours        David &Rhonda   
Co-Chairs               Ballard 
                         Residence 704-847-4822 
    E-mail            carolinajagman@carolina.rr.com 

 
Newsletter       Jerry  Cohen 
Editor               Residence 803-283-0789 

    E-mail                         cjceditor@aol.com 
 

Web Master     Richard        
                         Lloyd-Roberts  
                                     Phone 704-754-8800 
    E-mail                       rlloydroberts@gmail.com 
 
Chief Judge     Ed Howey 
                         Residence  803-548-1989  
     E-mail                      ehowey@comporium.net 

 
Editorial Contributions 

Letters to the editor, technical advice and inquir-
ies, articles and photographs are welcome. Sub-
missions should be received by the 12th of each 
month for the next issue and may be edited for 
style and/or space. Opinions expressed are not 
necessarily those of CJC, Inc. All submissions 
are considered property of CJC, Inc., and may be 
reproduced by JCNA affiliates with proper credit. 

 
Advertising  Rates 

Non-commercial classified are free to members, 
$15.00 per issue for non-members. For commer-
cial rates and policy, contact the editor at: 
803-283-0789, or e-mail request to:     
                    cjceditor@aol.com. 

http://www.triumphclub.org
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Membership Update 
By Kevin and Nancy Willis 
CJC Membership Co-Chairs 

 
Our total membership is 149 and growing!  Please  
welcome our newest members into the CJC family: 
 
 
      Martin & Ginny Heath              Raleigh, NC 
 
      Gerand & Kelly Stahl                 Lancaster, SC 
 
      Jason Walker                               Gastonia, NC 
 
When you see them at our events through out the year 
be sure to say hello. 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Treasurer’s Report 
By Michael Smale, CJC Treasurer 

February 2018   

  February 2018 

    

Monthly Starting Balance 12,985.53 

INCOME   

Membership Fee Deposits 420.00 

Membership Fee Deposits from 
Braintree (Credit Cards) 

241.25 

Advertising Income 1,395.00 

Little Switzerland Sponsorship 750.00 

Silent Auction Income 150.00 

Total Income = 2,956.25 

    

EXPENSES   

Newsletter Expenses 151.25 

NC USO Charity Donation 3,000.00 

Membership Fee Refunds 50.00 

AGM Officer Stipend 2,000.00 

Miscellaneous Expenses, Stationary, 
name tags 

9.80 

JCNA Dues 4,320.00 

JCNA Dues Refunds ($30 each) 30.00 

Total Expenses =  9,561.05 

    

Monthly Ending Balance 6,380.73 
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A message from Bill Unger, CJC member 
and GSBCC, Secretary & Newsletter Editor 
 
I thought that members of Carolina Jaguar Club might 
want to know of the recent passing of George Robinson, 
a prominent Jaguar mechanic located in Surfside Beach, 
South Carolina.  Many Jaguar owners in the area were 
assisted by George including myself.  Below is a remem-
brance that I posted in our Grand Strand British Car Club 
newsletter. 
 
In Memoriam: 
Jaguar George 
  
“Jaguar George” Robinson, born Aug. 30, 1958, passed 
away on Jan. 16, 2018, at MUSC in Charleston, S.C., due 
to influenza. George was 59 years of age.  Although not a 
member of GSBCC, George was well known to several 
club members as the owner of Exotic Auto in Surfside 
Beach and as an expert extraordinaire in the mainte-
nance of Jaguars.  He was formerly the owner of Jaguar 
Specialists in Fairless Hills, PA.  
Services were held at Grand Strand Funeral Home in 
Surfside Beach, S.C., on Jan. 27. 
 

As a post script: 
 
George’s widow Annie Robinson (tel. 843-516-1206) has 
reached out to our GSBCC members to let them know 
that she is trying to liquidate his shop inventory which 
includes many parts and project cars.  George was basi-
cally a one-man shop with others assisting has he needed 
them, so an unfortunate resource loss in our area.  This 
might be a great opportunity for someone in need of 
parts. 
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Amelia Island Concours 
By Jerry Cohen 

 
I joined Mike Rhyne, fellow CJC member and Petro-head 
(as they say at Amelia) in visiting the Amelia Island  
Concours for what has come to be known as the Pebble 
Beach of the east coast. 
 
Mike and I packed up my 2010 XK coupe and headed 
south on Thursday morning March 8 on a brand new set 
of Continental all season radials.  What a difference new 
tires make, but I digress.  
 
We arrived just in time to take a behind the scenes tour 
of the RM/Sotheby’s auction being held the next day. We 
did this at the offer of RM’s Ramsey Potts another petro-
head running on high octane. Mike and I learned about 
the preparations and logistics of pulling off an auction  
that has 35 to 40 million dollars of cars to be sold. We 
also learner how to bid and what the auctioneer’s  
language signals to buyers and sellers. 

The next day we accepted an invitation from Hagerty  
Insurance to participate in a “ride and drive” in a  
collector car. Mike chose a 1964.5 Mustang 260 V8, 3 
speed. I chose a  1960 Cadillac Eldorado convertible.  
Later in the afternoon we were Ramsey’s guests at the 
RM Auction. With bidders paddles well hidden and sitting 
on our hands we enjoyed watching others bid.  One of 
the most exciting parts was watching two people get in a 
bidding war over a 1931 Marmon Sixteen Coupe. It finally 
hammered at $950,000 a new record for Marmons. 
(Cadillac then Marmon auction photo top R )                                            

We were happy to run into fellow CJC member  
Lawrence Baxter at the auction and later at the show on 
Saturday….“The three Amigos.” 

We plan on doing this again next year. If you love cars 
and people watching, this concours should be on your 
bucket list.  There would be more but I am out of space. 

Ramsey Potts 
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JCNA AGM by CJC in CLT 
By Bill Bingham 

 
Man, don’t you hate a bunch of acronyms if you’re not 
sure what they mean.  It’s like a code for a secret society.  
However, no great mystery here. The Jaguar Clubs of 
North America have an Annual General Meeting every 
spring to conduct the business of the organization.  At 
our club meeting in Greensboro in February, we elected 
two delegates, as every club in JCNA does, to represent 
our club at the 2018 AGM  which is being held in San An-
tonio this year.   
 
Every year a club is expected to host the AGM.  In this 
article, I’d like to give you a look back at the last time CJC 
hosted an AGM. 

Our current CJC was officially formed and affiliated with 
JCNA in 1992.  In the Spring of 1993, CJC members Dave 
Eckrote and Jack Vaughn went to Seattle to participate in 
the first AGM attended by our newly formed club.  Ap-
parently one of the JCNA officials made a comment to 
Dave to the effect of “Why don’t you guys host the AGM 
next year?”  So…what could possibly go wrong?  CJC is 
less than a year old and the members have pretty much 
zero experience regarding the AGM.  However, Dave, 
who was pretty much fearless about this kind of stuff, 
said “Sounds like fun” and agreed to do it. 
 
The 1994 AGM was hosted by CJC in Charlotte in the 
Spring of 1994 to rave reviews and generated tall tales 
for years to come.  It was accomplished by a club that 
had 36 members at that time.  Dave’s thank you list will 
remind some of us who have been around a while of 
some of the stalwart members who have helped make 
the club go for many years:  Jack and Fontella Vaughn, 
Harley Davidson, Bob Wasson, Ron and Karen Bennett, 
Mike Rhyne, Von and Sally Patterson, Norm and Patti 
Parrish, and Leland Kew. 
 
Margaret and I joined CJC in 1997 and tales still abound-
ed of how a small group hosted the AGM on the fly in 
’94.  Dave was club president in ’98 and ‘99 and I served 
as vice president so I picked up a lot of the AGM stories 
(some over Glen Farclas and cigars in the hotel bar in 
London on our 1999 England trip). 
 
I served as President in ‘00 and Dave, who remained the 
prime mover of much of our club activities at that time, 
said “Let’s host the AGM again.  It’ll be fun.”  I told Dave 
that Margaret and I would be the co-chairs if he would 
agree to serve as President and be the face of CJC during 
the event if we hosted it.  I didn’t want to keep all the 
fun to myself. 
 
In the Spring of 2002, Margaret and I travelled to Van-
couver to make our presentation to the 2002 AGM and it 
was approved at that meeting that CJC would host the 
AGM in Charlotte in 2003. 
 
I have a friend who says “the hard part is the fun part.”   
If so, we had a lot of fun planning for the AGM.  We had 
to settle on a venue, plan the arrangements for the JCNA 
board meeting and the general meeting, organize educa-
tional workshops (club management, wire wheel mainte-
nance), provide optional entertainment (driving classes 

(Continued on page 9) 

IN THE REARVIEW  
MIRROR (Part 9) 
by Bill Bingham 
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at the Speedway, Nascar shop tours), and preside over 
the awards banquet. 
 
The 2003 AGM was only possible with the help of many 
club members.  We reported to the club afterward that 
at least 55 members of CJC were involved either on site 
in Charlotte or before or after the meeting itself.  Club 
members involved included Dave and Becky Eckrote, Ron 
and Karen Bennett, Steve Thomas, Hav and Isabel Par-
rish, Mimi and Jim Morton, Ken and Phyllis Watts, Don 
Koepnick, Mary and Jerry Turner, Tony Hantjis, Jerry and 
Naoma Ellison, Steve Thomas, Mike Fulton, Mark Lovello, 
Dick Geoghegan, Joanna Moses-Elliott, and Wade Pol-
lard.  Then JCNA President Gary Hagopian said he “had 
been to every AGM since 1991 and never been to a 
better one.” 

The fact that so many members who participated in the 
2003 AGM are still active members is testimony to the 
longevity and vitality of CJC.  One of the positives of tack-
ling such a major project is it requires participation of a 
large part of the group and forms bonds of shared expe-
rience among the members.  Should we consider another 
JCNA AGM by CJC in CLT?  

 

 

 

(Continued from page 8) 

2003 CJC President Dave Eckrote 

2003 AGM Delegate meeting 

2003 AGM Awards Banquet 

Baucom Motorsports Trans-Am XKR on 
display in the Sheraton Valet lot. Our 
THANKS to CJC member John Baucom!  

Margaret and me, we had a lot of fun 
planning for the AGM.   
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The Jaguar XE SV Project 8 made  
history at the fabled Nürburgring with 
the fastest lap ever run by a sedan.* 
Now, for a limited time, you can be one 
of the lucky few to own this legendary 
vehicle. Production is limited to just 
300 vehicles worldwide, so you need to 
act fast. Just like the Jaguar XE SV  
Project 8. Call your local Jaguar dealer 
to reserve yours...fast! 

Fastest Sedan 
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By Alan Bannon., Founder. 

 
We would like to extend a personal invitation to the  
Carolina Jaguar Club to consider entering a car or a team 
into our Cannonball 2018 events.  
  
Cannonball is one of the most unique motoring fraterni-
ties in the world with breath-taking driving routes, luxuri-
ous hospitality and that rare ‘camaraderie’ that makes 
Cannonball a truly unforgettable experience. 
  
This is the 10th anniversary of Cannonball and in 2018 
we look forward to four exciting events; the Lions Trip in 
March, The Grand Highlands Tour in May, Ireland in Sep-
tember and the US in October. 

 The Irish event has now raised almost €1,000,000 for 
Charities and over 180,000 spectators will line the streets 
in Ireland this September to soak up the electric Cannon-
ball atmosphere in each host town.  Lifelong friendships 
are forged within the network of 450 like-minded 
‘Cannonballers’ and the most random hilariously funny 
moments make this a truly inimitable experience.  
  
We can also organize a bespoke event just for your car 
club taking in Castles and Country Houses and such 
world-famous attractions as The Wild Atlantic Way, The 
Ring of Kerry and The Giants Causeway whilst also expos-
ing the ‘Hidden Ireland’ that only a local would know. 
  
Hotels, meals, entertainment, routes, security, ground 
crew, travel, itineraries and every single detail is taken 
care of by the Cannonball team with preferential rates. 
  
For more information please visit our website 
www.cannonball.ie or feel free to call me personally on 
++ 353 45 409099  /  ++ 353 87 2612851. 
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Event Calendar 
Official CJC Meetings in Bold 

Sanctioned Concours Underlined 

2018 

 
April 20-22             The Gathering British car show at Shelton Vineyards, Dobson, NC    
 
April 14-15              Jaguar Club of Southwest Florida and Jaguar Fort Myers, Ft. Myers, FL Presents the  
                                 1st Annual Southeast Regional Concours d'Elegance in Florida. 
 
May  4-5th              20th Annual BMCCF Car Show “Brits at the Battleship”  at Battleship Park,  
                                  1 Battleship Road, Wilmington, NC, hosted by  British Motor Club of the Cape Fear  
June           TBD 
 
July  12-14              Carolina Jaguar annual sanctioned Concours event at the Switzerland Inn,           
                                  Little Switzerland, NC.   “Head for the Mountains” 
August       TBD 
September              Annual CJC Road Trip 
 
October 6                 "Myrtle Beach Britfest 2018” Car Show will be held on Saturday, Oct. 6, 2018, at The   
                                   Market Common, Johnson & Hendrick Ave., Myrtle Beach,   More information and a   
                                   registration flyer available soon at www.GrandStrandBritishCarClub.com 
 
October   19-20      EURO Auto festival, Greenville, SC 
 
November                Annual CJC Officer Elections 
December                Annual Holiday party 
*************************************************************************************** 

Classified 
Italian Racing Red 2014 Jaguar F-Type for sale. 340 HP 3.0L Supercharged V6 engine, Intelligent stop/start,  9300 
miles on odometer, new battery, 2018 Inspection com-
plete, 2018 prop. tax and vehicle registration paid.  Black 
leather with red stitching and SiriusXM system. Call for 
sale price,  
704-847-4435  
 
Brand new full harness for Jaguar XK150DHC (dual bulb 
tail lamp model) 
During the restoration of my late 1958/early 1959 XK150DHC, we ordered the wrong harness in error. The error 
was only discovered during fitting. It turns out that my vehicle was a few numbers short of the one for which the 
harness is designed. The harness for sale is for a mid-to-late 1959 model with DUAL BULBS in the tail lamps (Oct. 
1959 onwards, #838458 onwards). Because we had opened the package the supplier would not take it back, so 
we had to buy a new one. The wrong one was carefully removed and is packed carefully in a box ready for ship-
ping.  Detailed photos of each component available upon request. 
$450 OBO plus $35 shipping. 
Lawrence Baxter, Durham, NC   (919) 413-4908 
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Classified 
1985 Jaguar XJ6 Sedan:          
Color: Cirrus White, Interior:  Dark Red 
Low mileage. One owner. Purchased new in 1985 
All records and books since purchase available. Garage kept.   $8,000         
Contact Mark Lovello at: Jaguar South 864-244-1555 
 
1965 Jaguar 4.2 FHC 
Color: Opalescence Dark Green Metallic 
Interior: Black, Mileage: 51,000, Jaguar Daimler Heritage Trust Certificate-
-shows first owner ordered interior black. Second Owner--Owned for 46 
years , Matching Numbers 
Upgrades: 
*Front and rear brake calipers sleeved in stainless steel 
*SS Brake Hydraulic Lines *SS Clutch Hydraulic Lines *SS Fuel Lines *SS 
Throttle Linkages *SS Heater Water Pipes Firewall *6" Dayton Wire 
Wheels *Aluminum High Efficiency Radiator *High Torque Starter *Cool-
Cat Cooling Fan/Motor *Petronix Electronic Ignition *Complete Borla SS 
Exhaust System *New Aluminum Flywheel 
Other: 
*Original Shocks *Original AM Radio *BAS Headliner *BAS Rear Deck Mat 
*Complete Original Tool Set 
*Original Jack in Original Bag *New Wiring Harnesses *Pirelli P-4000 Tires (Less than 1000 miles) 
*All original metal including floors *All Original Glass *New Rubber Moldings Throughout *Speedometer and Tach 
Overhauled *Clock Modified with Solid State Components 
*Spare Parts: Original Radiator, Fan/Motor, Starter and Wheels all work fine and are in excellent condition. 
$135,000 
Contact Mark Lovello at: Jaguar South 864-244-1555 
 
1994 Jaguar XJS 4.0 Convertible 
$12,500 Color:  Black with Black  Interior:  Black Top:  Black Mile-
age:  68,550. Connelly leather: soft and smooth/no cracks or tears, Tires 
are like new. Soft top replaced about 3 years ago. Trunk compartment 
with the spare is excellent. A/C was recently serviced.  Wood grain dash 
and console are in perfect condition. Keyless remote plus valet key. It 
runs GREAT!!! 
Mark Lovello,  Jaguar South   
3404-C Rutherford Rd Ext Taylors , SC , 29687 Fax: 864-244-5247 Phone: 
864-244-1555 Email: mark@jaguarsouth.com   http://
www.jaguarsouth.com 
 
Rare Celebration Edition 1996 XJS.  
The last and the best of the XJS line. Mint condition in-line 6 convertible 
for sale with 69,700 miles.  Car has been meticulously maintained, always 
garaged and always serviced by a certified Jaguar dealer.  It is gorgeous 
and in perfect working order with good tires!  Highest reasonable offer.   
Located in Charlotte, NC 
Call M. Harbison   @ 704-905-3967 
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http://www.jcna.com/php/clubdisplay.php?club=se21 

Newsletter Editor 
3010 Sherman Drive 
Lancaster, SC 29720 

  
 
 

                   Photo by Jerry Cohen 


